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Dear Parents and Carers,
Under normal circumstances, I would be writing to you with a few last pieces of information and giving you prior notice of planned meetings and events for the autumn term. Instead, I am using this opportunity to bring you a summary of the latest guidance from the DFE and the implications this will have on reopening our school to all pupils in September.
Staffing Updates

Mrs Cartner, Mrs Lockett, and Mrs Lynch will be leaving us at the end of this week. It is always difficult saying goodbye to members of our team who have contributed so much in the relatively short time that they have been with us. I am immensely grateful to all of them for their contributions to our school and send them every best wish for the future. We have welcomed back Miss Norman from her maternity leave today.
Reopening to all Pupils in September

The guidance, published last week, gives the go ahead for all children to return to school in September. As a result, we are now in the process of developing a reopening plan, and this will be shared with all parents before the children return in the autumn. This plan will contain all the preventative and reduction measures that will be in place in September, but I thought it would be useful in this correspondence to share some of the key points that are likely to be included in it. Please note that our reopening plan remains under development and final arrangements for September may differ from the information provided below: 
Bubbles: Children will be organised into “year group” bubbles. These bubbles will be kept apart from other year group bubbles whenever possible. Each year group will be allocated their own drop-off and collection time, their own mid-morning break, and a 20-minute window for eating lunch in the canteen. No assemblies or whole school gatherings will take place.

Hand and Respiratory Hygiene: Children will be required to hand-sanitise when arriving at school, returning from break, moving to a different room or before and after eating. Children who are old enough will be encouraged to socially distance and not to touch staff or peers where possible. In classrooms, children will be seated side by side and facing forward, rather than face to face. 
Equipment: For individual and very frequently used equipment, such as pencils and pens, children will have their own items that are not shared. These will be prepared in school ready for September. Children will be asked to limit the amount of equipment they bring into school each day to essentials only including lunch boxes, hats, coats, books, stationery and mobile phones. School bags are allowed. 
Catering: The school kitchen will be fully open and able to provide lunches for children, and each year group bubble will be allocated a 20-minute slot in the canteen. Morning snacks will not be available and children will be asked to bring in something from home. 
Educational visits: The DFE is advising against overnight educational visits at this stage. As a result, residential trips to Barnstondale and PGL will not be going ahead in the autumn term. We have rebooked both of our residential trips for later in the school year. Our PGL trip is now planned for March 2021 and our Y4 residential to Barnstondale is now due to take place in the summer term. 

All other educational visits, however, can take place. You will receive further information about the trips that have been planned for each year group early in the autumn term. 
School uniform: Children will be required to wear school uniform in September.
School Clubs: The DFE have advised that schools can provide extra-curricular provision from the beginning of the autumn term, provided these activities take place in small, consistent groups. Therefore, clubs will run as planned from the beginning of the autumn term, although each club will be strictly limited to 20 place. More information to follow. 
Parental Engagement: We are unable to organise any events at this stage which will allow parents to come into school. Therefore, our curriculum meetings for parents in September will not take place as they have done in the past, and we will need to consider alternative ways to share the information from these meetings with you. In addition, we need to delay further the opportunity for parents of Year 2 children who are new to us to look around our school. You will get a chance to do this at the earliest possible opportunity.
Recovery Curriculum

We have arrangements in place for September to minimise the impact that Lockdown will have on the progress of pupils in all subjects of the curriculum. These measures include:

* Ensuring the curriculum remains broad and balanced in September, and that all pupils are taught a full range of subjects.
* Completing baseline assessments within the first couple of weeks to identify gaps in pupils’ learning in reading, writing and Maths, and planning a core curriculum which addresses these gaps as quickly as possible. 
* Putting in place provision at the start of the year to cover the most important missed content.
* Providing additional intervention and resources to support the children who have fallen the furthest behind in order to ensure they catch up as quickly as possible.

* Liaising closely with parents of children who have fallen behind and providing them with additional resources that can be used at home to ensure they catch up as quickly as possible.

* Engaging with the National Tutoring Programme that the government is launching to support disadvantaged pupils.

* Continuing to develop our use of remote learning platforms.
Pupil wellbeing and support

We would expect some returning pupils to be experiencing a variety of emotions in response to the coronavirus outbreak, such as anxiety, stress or low mood. As a result of this, we will be ensuring that all children are taught a programme of lessons aimed at supporting their mental health and well-being.  In particular, we will aim to support pupils with:

* the rebuilding of friendships and social engagement

* responding to issues linked to coronavirus (COVID-19)

* approaches for improving their physical and mental wellbeing

* more focused pastoral support where issues are identified that individual pupils may need help with, drawing on external support where necessary and possible. 
Premier Sports Summer Holiday Camp
Premier Sports is operating a Holiday Camp for pupils throughout August. Please contact the school office for further information if this is something you would be interested in for your child.

INSET Days 2020-2021

Please make a note of the following dates for the next academic year. These are all staff training days and the school will be closed to pupils.

Tuesday 1st September

Wednesday 2nd September

Friday 23rd October

Monday 4th January

Thursday 6th May (tbc)
The school will be open to all pupils on Thursday 3rd September, and all children are expected to attend. You will receive further information regarding our reopening plan prior to this, telling you everything you need to know about your child’s return to school. 
Finally, I would like to emphasise how much we are looking forward to welcoming all your children back to school in September. We have missed them very much over the last few months and cannot wait for the school to be filled with them once again. 
In the meantime, I wish you a safe, healthy, happy and restful summer break.
Very best wishes,
C. Holmes
Headteacher
Brackenwood Junior School
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